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Citizen Government Review Committee Minutes 

April 9, 2025 

 

Cyrus K. Holliday Building, First Floor Conference Room, Topeka, Kansas, April 9, 2025.  
Committee Chair Jim Kaup called the meeting to order at 11:00 A.M. with the following 
Committee Members present:, Connie Jacobson (Vice Chair), Jim Kaup (Chair), Tamara Martin 
and Zachary Surritt (alternate) -4. Absent: Brian Broxterman and Shampayne Lloyd -2.  
 
Chair Kaup asked if there was anyone signed up to speak under General Public Comment. 
 
Megan Brunson, Assistant City Clerk, announced there was no one signed up to speak under 
general public comment; however, written comments were received from Tom Benaka and 
Daniel Twemlow (Attachment A) and would be attached to the meeting minutes of April 9, 
2025.  
 
Councilmember Marcus Miller, District 6; and Vicki Arnett and Dr. Glenda Overstreet-Vaughn, 
League of Women Voters Topeka-Shawnee County appeared as GUEST SPEAKERS. 

 

Councilmember Miller provided a brief overview of his experience as a resident of the city of 
Topeka. He spoke in support of the current form of government as it provides for a check and 
balance system while allowing all voices to be heard and ideas to be recognized and discussed. 
He commended Dr. Robert M. Perez, City Manager, for his ability to build a coalition of 
resources and he was extremely happy with the way the current form of government functions. 
He reported he was pleased with the communication between City Manager Perez and himself, 
and the City Manager consistently works to keep the lines of communication open.  

Chair Kaup referenced the lack of public input from residents and asked Councilmember Miller 
if he believes residents have an opinion on the current form of government.  

Councilmember Miller stated he believes residents have opinions on the current form of 
government as well as other important issues and provide their input via social media because it 
was more convenient and conducive to busy lifestyles. He stated the lack of participation for this 
particular Committee does not mean that there was a lack of interest and when the Committee 
narrows their scope of recommendations it may generate more interest by the public.  

Connie Jacobson inquired about representing districts versus the city at large. 

Councilmember Miller stated he understands his responsibility to District 6 constituents; 
however, he considers himself a representative of all constituents of the city. He also stated he 
believes other Councilmembers feel the same way and in general, are concerned about issues 
outside their respective districts even when they do not agree on all matters. 

Zachary Surritt asked Councilmember Miller if he supports 4-year staggered election terms and 
the number of Council district representatives.  
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Councilmember Miller spoke in support of the 4-year staggered terms as it provides enough time 
for effective change as well as consistency for City staff members. He also spoke in support of 
term limits to allow others the opportunity to serve and the current number of nine (9) Council 
district representatives. 

Chair Kaup asked if Councilmember Miller has experienced the lack of follow-through by the 
Governing Body on projects and committee/board/commission recommendations. He also asked 
if he supports City-County cooperation and if the City intends to fill State and Federal budget 
gaps for housing needs, mental health services and police services.  

Councilmember Miller stated in his experience it was not his perception that the Governing Body 
does not consider direction and/or recommendations for outside boards and commissions. He 
reminded Committee members of the many factors that need to be considered such as funding, 
logistics, staffing and other resources as it relates to the implementation of recommendations. He 
spoke in support of City-County cooperation and the clear need; however, he does not believe 
they are advisories. In regard to the budget deficit, he spoke to the importance of the Governing 
Body working on the things they can control.     

Dr. Glenda Overstreet-Vaughn, League of Women Voters Topeka-Shawnee County President, 
provided a brief background on her community engagement experience and the purpose of the 
organization.  

Vicki Arnett, League of Women Voters Topeka-Shawnee, distributed a handout (Attachment A) 
outlining their Position Statement on several issues to include the Form of Government, effective 
City-County Collaboration, Climate Change and other issues.  

Chair Kaup referenced the broad interest of City-County collaboration and asked if there was an 
existing body such as International Cooperation Council (ICC) or one that could be created to 
support the efforts to collaborate for services such as public safety and other subject matters.   

Dr. Glenda Overstreet-Vaughn, International Cooperation Council (ICC) member, stated the 
Council has been reinstated providing the opportunity for the ICC to become engaged in the 
process and provide input on the ways to consolidate available resources for successful 
collaboration.  

Zacharey Surritt questioned if the League has identified effective ways to redistrict and/or 
change the boundaries of council districts. 

Vicki Arnett reported that the members of the Commission are appointed by current city 
councilmembers, which she believes influences independence as well as the current City 
ordinance protects incumbents - because a change in boundaries was based on population change 
and consideration of the current incumbent’s address.    
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Zacharey Surritt asked if the League has a current recommendation of how Redistrict 
Commission members should be selected and appointed, if the League believes nine (9) council 
district representatives provides for sufficient representation, and if 4-year staggered election 
terms were acceptable.  

Vicki Arnett reported that some commissions have been appointed by municipal judges and by 
law district boundaries are based on geography and population.  

Dr. Glenda Overstreet-Vaughn stated many residents have expressed concern with no term limits 
because they believe representation becomes ineffective. 

Connie Jacobsen asked if the League has taken a stance on term limits and the redistricting 
process based on population. She stated they cannot force people to move to different areas of 
the city.  

Dr. Glenda Overstreet-Vaughn reported at this time the League has not taken a stance on term 
limits.  

Vicki Arnett reported the League remains concerned with district boundaries be drawn around 
the address of the current incumbent.  

Chair Kaup noted this same issue was raised in 2014 by the Citizen Government Review 
Committee. He asked if the League has presented their concerns to the Shawnee County 
Commission. 

Vicki Arnett stated it was her understanding the County has not been approached.  

Connie Jacobsen asked if the League has concerns with the mayor being elected simultaneously 
with other council districts. 

Dr. Glenda Overstreet-Vaughn stated they have received no negative comments from residents 
about the election of the mayor. 

Chair Kaup asked if the League believes the City needs to make any fundamental changes to 
address funding gaps for programs and services in anticipation of State and Federal funding cuts. 

Vicki Arnett and Dr. Glenda Overstreet-Vaughn expressed their personal opinions about State 
and Federal funding cuts. They stated they believe it speaks of the dire need to pool State and 
Federal resources to meet the minimal needs of the community including the need to eliminate 
duplication in services.  

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT: 

Connie Jacobson left the room. 
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Public comment was submitted via email by Tom Benaka and Daniel Twemlow. (Attachment 

B) 

Megan Brunson, Assistant City Clerk, announced the emails would be attached to the April 9, 
2025 meeting minutes.  

WORK SESSION OF COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS:    

Connie Jacobson entered the room. 

Chair Kaup stated he would provide a standard “white paper” form to be distributed to 
Committee members by the City Clerk to submit their recommendations for discussion at the 
April 23, 2025 meeting. He distributed handouts (Attachment C) related to the City of Olathe, 
Kansas, auditor’s position and questioned why the City of Topeka does not have an auditor’s 
position. He noted there were several cities in Kansas that have an auditor position and asked the 
Committee to consider the information and the merit of having a guest speaker at the next 
meeting to cover the pros and cons of having an internal city auditor for the purpose of 
performance and financial audits appointed by the City Council, providing services to the City 
Manager, Mayor and City Council.  

Connie Jacobson inquired about the financial state of the City and if it should be considered 
when making their recommendations. 

Chair Kaup stated a full-time auditor would save the City money in the long term. 

Zachary Surritt inquired about the City’s current auditing processes and whether there were 
currently any employees absorbing these duties already. He asked for a memorandum of opinion 
from the City Manager and/or the Mayor on the hiring of a potential performance auditor.   

Tamara Martin stated she would be interested in knowing if there were overlapping auditing 
processes taking place in multiple City departments.   

Brandy Roy-Bachman, Assistant City Attorney, stated she was unsure of current audit processes 
for the City and would report back to the Committee.  

Councilmember Miller reported Department Directors at the direction of the City Manager have 
already reviewed their budget in detail to identify efficiencies as well as the impact of a 13% cut 
in operations to help address the budget deficit. He stated it has been his experience when an 
outside person as opposed to a seasoned employee audits performance with no institutional 
knowledge – it can be detrimental to overall operations. 

Zachary Surritt stated he understands the Committee has a responsibility to address concerns 
raised by citizens; however, after hearing comments from Councilmember Miller on what 
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processes have already taken place he would prefer to hear from the City Manager and Mayor 
before making a recommendation and further discussing the subject matter.  

Chair Kaup stated many large cities across the state have an internal city auditor in place.  

Connie Jacobson and Tamara Martin stated they concur with Zacary Surritt and would like more 
information before moving forward with a recommendation on an internal city auditor.  

Zachary Surritt thanked the League of Women Voters for their comments and stated his report 
will cover most of the issues raised including redistricting, term limits, incumbent addresses 
related to district boundaries, and how redistricting commission members are appointed. 

Connie Jacobson asked Zachary Surritt if he would address partisan verses nonpartisan and how 
it impacts district boundaries. She referenced the various taxing entities and the need to better 
educate the public on how those entities impact the overall tax rate.  

Henry McClure appeared to speak under general public comment. He referenced K.S.A.19-2670 
concerning a Citizens commission on local government in counties with a population between 
170,000 and 200,000. He reported Senate Bill 104 was passed making the commission optional. 
He noted this type of commission would provide an education tool for the public to better 
understand the various taxing entities.    

No further business appearing the meeting was adjourned at 1:00 p.m.  

 
        _________________________ 
        Brenda Younger, M.M.C. 
        City Clerk 



Presentation to City Governance Review Committee 

April 9, 2025 

The League of Women Voters is a membership organization, 501( c) 3 not for profit which registers and 

educates voters. We are a non-partisan organization and we do not support or oppose any political 

party or candidate for office. We do educate voters on public policy issue of importance through a 

rigorous league study process which supports good, representative and transparent governance. In 

2022 our local league reviewed and revised our long- held position on local government. We included a 

local redistricting position in 2023. In 2023 we began a two-year study on local climate change and 

energy use which concluded on April 1, 2025 with adoption by membership. I included these positions. 

The league supports the mayor/council/city manager form of government. The league supports 

separation of the duties of the city manager as administrative/supervisory and the duties of the city 

council as policy making. The league continues to support "effective consolidation" between the city 

and county government, to the extent feasible and possible in such areas as public safety, infrastructure, 

emergency management. The league supports the purpose and functions of the Intergovernmental 

Coordinating Council to provide a pathway for communication between the city and county 

governments for the purpose of coordination to solve problems through the development of interlocal 

agreements. Although the league position supports the ICC, we recommend review by the city manager 

of the function and effectiveness of all appointed citizen city boards, committees and commissions. 

The league recommends further collaboration to coordinate efficient services between the city and 

county in the following areas: 

1. Effective consolidation of Topeka Police Department and Shawnee County Sheriff

Department such as shared human resources, dispatch 911, emergency management and

facility management whenever possible and feasible to achieve efficient, representative

government.

2. LWVTSC supports unification of city, county and township fire departments/emergency

management in order to assure safety in the community. Unification should increase

effective use of personnel and fiscal resources.

3. LWVTSC supports a unified city/county metropolitan transit authority to assure increased

availability of public transportation services.

4. LWVTSC supports the development of a city/county sustainability plan, public health plan,

emergency management, solid waste, transportation plan and noxious weed/environmental

hazard plan.

5. LWVTSC supports the adoption of an independent appointed city council redistricting

process.

6. LWVTS supports review of the city charting ordinances every 10 years beginning in 2025 to

ensure citizen needs are met.
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